At a meeting of the Zoning Board of Appeals of the City of Joliet, Illinois, held Thursday, June 19, 2008, at the hour of 1:30 p.m. in the Municipal Building, 150 West Jefferson Street, Joliet, Illinois with the following members present:    

Mr. Charles Graham (Chairman Pro-Tem)
Mr. Ed Hennessy
Ms. Elizabeth Nevarez

Ms. Denise Powers   
Mr. Jim Riggs                           

Absent:

Mr. Paul Briese
Ms. Christine Merriman

Mr. Haller said that the following petition was withdrawn: 
PETITION 2008-40:  Several Variations to allow construction of a single-family residence on an undersized lot, located at 1105 Vine St.
Mr. Haller requested that the following petition(s) be tabled indefinitely:
PETITION 2008-41:  A Variation of Use to allow operation of an outdoor rodeo, a B-3 (general business) use in an I-2 (general industrial) zoning district, 
located at 2851 Mound Rd.

Mr. Haller said that the rodeo will be operating for several months with temporary permits.  After several months of operation, and if the variation of use is approved, the rodeo should be able to obtain a liquor license.
Mr. Graham moved to table the petition indefinitely, and Ms. Powers seconded the motion, which passed with 5 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Graham, Nevarez, Powers, Riggs and Hennessy.

Petition 2008-41 was tabled indefinitely with five aye votes.

Thereupon the following matters were heard by the Zoning Board of Appeals:

THIS PETITION WAS HEARD OUT OF ORDER AS LISTED ON THE AGENDA.

PETITION 2008-42:  A Special Use Permit to allow an Open Air Recreational Use Facility, located at the northwest corner of Patterson Road and Millsdale Rd., and;
AMENDMENT TO PETITION 2003-42:  A Special Use Permit to allow a recreational use facility for the driving, racing and testing of automobiles and all related and incidental purposes located at 3801 Patterson Rd.     

Mr. Haller read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Michael Hansen, attorney for the petitioner, Joliet, Il.  Mr. Hansen said that the staff report adequately states what the Autobahn Country Club is requesting.  He said that the annexation of 33 acres at the corner of Millsdale Rd. and Patterson Rd. will be brought before the Plan Commission meeting later in the day.  He said that the special use permit was for a skeet shooting range which the club would like for to provide for members of the club.
Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Riggs moved to approve the petition, and Ms. Powers seconded the motion, which passed with 5 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Graham, Nevarez, Powers, Riggs and Hennessy.
Petition 2008-42 and an Amendment to Petition 2003-42 were both approved with five aye votes.
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PETITION 2008-32:  A Variation of maximum allowable height of wall signs to allow internally illuminated wall mounted signs, from 20 ft. to 33 ft. for a hospital emergency sign, and 20 ft. to 109 ft. for a building identification sign, at Provena St. Joseph Medical Center, located at 333 Madison Ave. 

Mr. Haller read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Terrence Wright, VP of Facilities, Provena St. Joseph Medical Center, Joliet, Il.  Mr. Wright said that the staff report adequately states what the medical center is requesting.  Mr. Wright said that the emergency room sign will provide additional illumination and will address any confusion between the entrances for cancer care and the emergency room.  The second sign will be placed at the top of the new bed tower, which is higher than what is permitted.
Mr. Haller asked Mr. Wright if the letter ‘S’ on the new construction was to provide an example of a test sign, and  Mr. Wright said that it was.

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Ms. Powers moved to approve the petition, and Mr. Graham seconded the motion, which passed with 5 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Graham, Nevarez, Powers, Riggs and Hennessy.
Petition 2008-32 was approved with five aye votes.
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PETITION 2008-33:  A Variation of maximum allowable height of wall signs to allow 3 sets of internally illuminated wall mounted signs, located at 1515 Riverboat Center Dr.
Mr. Haller read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Joel Marson, QT Signs, Inc, Schaumburg, Il.  Mr. Marson said that the placement of the sign is ideal, and that there is no other area on the building to put it because of all the windows and rooms.
Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Ms. Powers moved to approve the petition, and Mr. Riggs seconded the motion, which passed with 5 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Graham, Nevarez, Powers, Riggs and Hennessy.     

Petition 2008-33 was approved with five aye votes.
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PETITION 2008-34:  Several Variations to allow construction of a single-family residence on an undersized lot, located at 1314 N. Arthur Ave. 

Mr. Haller read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr.  Martin Simmons, Lisle, Il.  Mr. Simmons did not have any questions or additional comments.
Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Graham moved to approve the petition, and Ms. Nevarez seconded the motion, which passed with 5 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Graham, Nevarez, Powers, Riggs and Hennessy.          

Petition 2008-34 was approved with five aye votes.
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PETITION 2008-35:  A Special Use Permit to allow co-location of a wireless communication antennae, located at 311 N. Ottawa St.
Mr. Haller read the staff report into the record.

The petitioner was not present.  Mr. Haller said that staff could answer any questions.

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Riggs moved to approve the petition, and Ms. Nevarez seconded the motion, which passed with 5 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Graham, Nevarez, Powers, Riggs and Hennessy.
Petition 2008-35 was approved with five aye votes.
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PETITION 2008-36:  Several Variations to allow construction of a single-family residence on an undersized lot, located at 815 Benton St.
Mr. Haller read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Joseph Plascencia, Briggs St., Joliet, Il.  Mr. Plascencia did not have any questions or additional comments.
Mr. Graham said that the variation should include the condition to downzone to R-2 (single-family residential), as Mr. Haller suggested.

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition.  Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Paul Saunders, Wisconsin St., Joliet, Il.  Mr. Saunders said that he owns the adjacent property at 811 E. Benton St.  He has owned the property since 1974 and knows of flooding in that area.  He said that after the house at 815 Benton St. was demolished, flooding on his property has decreased.  Mr. Saunders requested that the board deny the petition, and said that if a house is built on this property, it will increase flooding on his property.   Chairman Hennessey asked Mr. Plascencia if he has had any engineering studies done, and Mr. Plascensia said that he has not.  Mr. Haller said that the property is in the flood plain, but that the ground elevation is above the flood of highest record, which means that building permits can be issued.  Mr. Haller said that the petitioner could apply to the federal government for a letter of map revision so they do not have to pay flood insurance.  Chairman Hennessey said that any new construction must not contribute to the flooding of adjoining properties.  Mr. Haller said that the new house will be built at a higher elevation than the previous house at the property.  He said that the state has been working on a flood control project for approximately 29 years and is almost completed.  The promise is that upon completion of the project, all of the houses in that flood plain will no longer be a part of the flood plain.  
Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Ms. Powers asked if Mr. Plascencia planned to live in the home, and he said yes.

Chairman Hennessey thought that the plan should be tabled so that an engineering survey could be done.

Mr. Graham moved to table the petition, and Ms. Powers seconded the motion, which passed with 5 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Graham, Nevarez, Powers, Riggs and Hennessy.
Petition 2008-36 was tabled with five aye votes.
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PETITION 2008-37:  A Special Use Permit to allow installation of a 118 ft. tall microwave telecommunications cell tower and related equipment shelter, located at 1300 N. Kelly Ave. 

Mr. Haller read the staff report into the record. 
Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Steve Hedges, Mr. Kevin Mize and Mr. Tim Mahalik, all employees of T-Mobile.  Mr. Hedges said that wireless tower will benefit the community with improved wireless service for T-Mobile customers and for the emergency 911 communications in the area.  He said that the tower will be disguised as a light pole and replace an existing light pole.  The Joliet Park District will receive the rent money.
Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition.  Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Thomas Longnecker, Joliet, Il., who said that he lives across the street from Garnsey Park.  Mr. Longnecker said that the area was a dead zone for wireless communication and that there was a need for it.  Mr. Longnecker said that the project will not be an eyesore and that many people feel it is needed.  Mr. Longnecker asked what kind of technology will be used.  Mr. Mize, radio frequency engineer, said that the tower is designed to use a GSM system.  He also said that it was a co-locatable tower and could be used by other carriers. 

Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Riggs moved to approve the petition, and Ms. Powers seconded the motion, which passed with 5 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Graham, Nevarez, Powers, Riggs and Hennessy.    

Petition 2008-37 was approved with five aye votes.
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PETITION 2008-38:  A Variation of a minimum side-yard setback to allow installation of a building identification sign at the YMCA, located at 749 Houbolt Rd.
Mr. Haller read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Ms. Laurie Halaska, YMCA, Joliet, Il.  Ms Halaska said that the current sign is 30 years old that needs to be updated and made more visible to the public.
Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Riggs moved to approve the petition, and Mr. Graham seconded the motion, which passed with 5 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Graham, Nevarez, Powers, Riggs and Hennessy.  

Petition 2008-38 was approved with five aye votes.
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PETITION 2008-39:  Several Variations to allow construction of a single-family residence on an undersized lot, located at 602 Florence Ave.
Mr. Haller read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Saadat A. Khan, Naperville, IL.  Mr. Kahn said that he has met with neighbors and the neighbor living at 604 Florence Ave. is concerned about a house being too close to her house.  Mr. Kahn said that he and his partner the have owned the property for 3 months, and that they will pave the alley from 600 Florence Ave. up to the end on this lot.
Ms. Powers asked if Mr. Kahn would be living in the house, or if he planned to sell it, and Mr. Kahn said that he would rent it out.  
Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition.  Mr. Martin Simmons (sworn in previously) said that he is also a builder, and he is in favor of this project because this area is in need of new affordable housing that will improve the neighborhood.  He said that if the lot can not be built on it would create a moratorium on the lots in that area.                          

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition.  Chairman Hennessey swore in Ms. Geraldine Clark, 604 Florence, Joliet, Il.  Ms. Clark said that she has lived at her property for 30 years, and that she has been taking care of the lot at 602 Florence Ave.  Ms. Clark said that the undersized lot is too small for a single-family home and she has a petition signed by 50 people who are in opposition to the variation.  Mr. Haller said that all of the lots are the same size, with the exception of the corner lot.  Ms. Clark said that, before today, she did not know that the house will be rented out.  


Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Joe Banks, Joliet, Il.  Mr. Banks, owner of 600 Florence Ave., said that he is concerned because his sewer lines will be parallel to where a basement will be dug, and it will cause problems with his pipes and drains.                              

Chairman Hennessey said that this lot is the same size as all of the other lots in the area.  He said that if there are any construction problems, the burden would be placed on the builder.  Chairman Hennessey said that whoever owns a property has the right to build on it.  He said that the neighbors do not have the right to deny the owner to build just because they prefer to have a vacant lot there.  
Chairman Hennessey asked Ms. Clark if she was aware that the property had been for sale, and she said yes, that there had been a “For Sale” sign posted at the property.
Mr. Graham asked Mr. Kahn if he sells most of the houses he builds or if he rents them all.  Mr. Kahn said that they sell them, but that the houses he builds in Joliet could be sold, rented or a lease purchase.

Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Riggs moved to approve the petition, and Ms. Powers seconded the motion, which passed with 5 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Graham, Nevarez, Powers, Riggs and Hennessy.  

Petition 2008-39 was approved with five aye votes.

Chairman Hennessey asked for a verbal approval of the minutes of the May 15, 2008 meeting and this passed unanimously with a verbal vote.                                 

Chairman Hennessey asked for a verbal vote to adjourn the meeting and the Board unanimously approved the motion to adjourn.                       

cc: S. Mufich, Neighborhood Services
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